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MINUTES

SPECIAL RETREAT

JANUARY 15, 2006
 HOMEWOOD SUITES CONFERENCE ROOM, 2000 SHORELINE COURT, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Bologoff called the workshop meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

GOAL SETTING WORKSHOP

A. Welcome - Format of Workshop
City Manager Holstine said the purpose of this workshop is to look at upcoming projects and set City goals and priorities for the future.  He drew attention to the staff report for a list of upcoming issues.  Mr. Holstine encouraged Councilmembers to discuss each topic, identify additional items, and set priorities.

Mr. Holstine noted that Community Development Director Prince was present to discuss planning and land use issues, particularly those related to the General Plan update, Sierra Point, and the Baylands, which are Items 6, 9, and 10 in the staff report.

Mayor Bologoff proposed taking Mr. Prince’s items first.

B. List of Upcoming Issues/Projects
· General Plan Update

Community Development Director Prince said Brisbane needs to update its General Plan every ten years, so revision of the 2004 General Plan is due.  He noted the City conducted public workshops last summer to identify progress made since 1994 and confirm that the document still reflects what members of the community want for Brisbane.  He stated that feedback from the public indicates the plan and its goals are still appropriate.

Mr. Prince said possible environmental impacts of the General Plan update were evaluated in an EIR that looked at several build-out scenarios.

Mr. Prince noted the General Plan update process started by collecting data, developing a geographic information system (GIS) to map each subarea and land uses.  He observed that the subareas with the greatest potential for future development are the Baylands, Sierra Point, the Quarry, and central Brisbane.  He said based on the input from the workshop meetings and the Baylands public meetings, staff concludes that the basic General Plan is sound, and minor revisions can be made to reflect changes.  Mr. Prince added he expected the City’s in-house staff will be able to handle the General Plan revisions.

Mr. Prince said the City provided a placemaking workshop for citizens last fall, and that process identified key areas in Brisbane warranting attention:  the entrance to the city, the shopping center, and the undeveloped parcel next to the building owned by the California Retired Teachers.  He advised that staff will be meeting with the owners of the vacant parcel soon to discuss future uses for that property.

Mr. Prince proposed breaking the General Plan into two volumes, with the Housing Element as a third volume, and possibly a technical appendix.  He said the first volume would address environmental resources and constraints, including open space, conservation, noise, and safety; the second will deal with impacts on factors such as land use, circulation, and community services.

Mr. Prince indicated that the City has accomplished many tasks since the 1994 General Plan.  He noted the result of the rewrite will be a more concise, readable document.

· Sierra Point

Community Development Director Prince advised that the City held a public meeting the previous meeting regarding scoping of the environmental review for the Slough Estates biotech project at the Sierra Point.  He noted this proposed development fits the property and building designs are consistent with the original development plans.  Mr. Prince said the staff would like to see more attention to creating better public places at Sierra Point to take advantage of its harbor views and Bay trails.

Mr. Prince noted Slough’s plans call for a multi-story parking garage toward the east end of the project.  He said staff asked the developer to redesign that corner to provide a better entrance to the project.  Mr. Prince added that Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) has been talking about a substantial hotel/convention complex across the street.

· Baylands

Community Development Director Prince reported that the applicant took several months to  revise the specific plan in response to the critiques provided by the staff and members of the public, and two revised versions were submitted in December.  He said once the revised specific plan is approved, the project will go through a public scoping process before preparation of an environmental impact report (EIR), and members of the community will have an opportunity to provide input on alternatives and possible impacts that need to be considered.  Mr. Prince advised that the City Council will need to schedule a few scoping sessions.  He added that the staff believes the revised specific plan meets state law requirements for being deemed complete.

Mr. Prince said the staff has been looking at the issue of whether development should take place in a north-south pattern along the boundaries of the mediated landfill area, or whether the City should be looking more comprehensively at east-west growth and development in other quadrants.  In any case, he noted, the EIR will look at the impacts of full build-out, identify infrastructure needs, and analyze funding alternatives.  Mr. Prince talked about some possible EIR consultants.

Mr. Prince noted another issue associated with the Baylands is the architectural style of the development.  He said a historic railroad motif has been suggested, and perhaps urban car dealerships like those on Van Ness Boulevard in San Francisco would be preferable to the typical sprawling suburban sales lots.

Mr. Prince emphasized that the EIR is an informational document.  Rather than recommending approval or denial of a project, he stated, the purpose of the EIR to provide a full disclosure of all impacts of the project and the alternatives.

CM Barnes commented that it would be helpful to see a flow chart showing the chronological steps in the EIR process and what topics are addressed at each stage.  

CM Conway asked about the role of the Open Space and Ecology Committee in the scoping process.  Mr. Prince responded that the scoping process includes development of alternatives and identification of possible areas of impact.  He said CEQA addresses physical impacts on the environment, but Brisbane can go beyond what CEQA requires and look at factors such as economic and social impacts as well.  CM Conway suggested inviting the Open Space Committee to the joint meeting.

Mr. Holstine advised that both the City Council and the Planning Commission have statutory responsibilities.  He added that the Council can invite committee members to attend and provide input at the scoping session.

CM Waldo pointed out that Universal Paragon has been talking about Baylands development since 1989, but the company is unlikely to follow through unless they have an economic interest in the outcome and are forced.  He suggested focusing on setting City goals and then forcing Universal Paragon to adapt their self-interest to what the City wants.  CM Barnes stated that he has been meeting with Universal Paragon regularly to encourage them to address the community’s needs in the Baylands development.

CM Conway expressed concern that the developer will propose some kind of transit-oriented housing as a future phase of Baylands development.  He recommended requiring the developer to show what future phases are proposed and what those developments will look like.

Mayor Bologoff asked how specific a specific plan must be.  Mr. Prince said the specific plan must describe the project in sufficient detail so its potential environmental impacts can be identified.  He noted the specific plan serves as a framework for development of the whole site.

Mayor Bologoff expressed his opinion that the specific plan is quite similar to the conceptual plan on display at City Hall.  He questioned whether the developers have been responsive enough to community needs.  Mr. Prince commented that it was challenging to apply urban design principles within the constraints imposed by the toxic remediation needs and the City’s prohibition of housing.

Mr. Prince said the results of the recent community survey showed that 51 percents of respondents did not oppose housing at Sierra Point, but there is still considerable strong opposition to housing at the Baylands.  

CM Waldo stated that he opposed housing in the Baylands. 

Mayor Bologoff commented that housing at Sierra Point is likely to meet with significant opposition in Brisbane.  He agreed with CM Waldo that housing should not be allowed at the Baylands.

CM Barnes observed that the placemaking workshops may have opened some people’s minds to the possibility of housing at Sierra Point.

Mr. Prince advised that CEQA requires exploration of a reasonable range of alternative projects, so impacts of the Slough Estates biotech proposal should be compared with those from a residential development.  

CM Waldo observed mentioning housing an alternative is likely to create considerable confusion and controversy, which may create unnecessary obstacles for the project.  He recommended not opening that door, and Mayor Bologoff agreed.

Mr. Prince pointed out that residential development at Sierra Point fits within the legal definition of the “reasonable range of feasible alternatives” required by CEQA.  He noted a strong transportation plan will be essential for any project at Sierra Point.  Mr. Holstine proposed that the staff confer with the City Attorney on this issue.

CM Barnes suggested that it might be helpful to clarify that not every idea discussed in the placemaking workshop sessions will be pursued and built.

CM Barnes asked where the General Plan sets requirements for open space and open areas.  He said he saw the table, but was unable to find the text talking about the minimum 25 percent open space and open area requirement.  Mr. Holstine referred to Page 86.

CM Conway talked about the distinction between open space and open area.  He noted “open area” is used to describe privately owned land the City wants to keep open.  Mr. Holstine said the area around an office building counts as open area, but not open space.

Mr. Holstine recommended including open space in the project alternatives and having the City, rather than the applicant, take the lead in planning the open space at the Baylands.

CM Barnes suggested discussing the idea of a performing arts center and an educational benefit.  He said many people in the community are interested in obtaining revenue from the Baylands to support schools and community activities.  CM Waldo stated that the Baylands is not within the jurisdiction of the Brisbane school district.  He noted the City will need to provide justification of some nexus between the Baylands development and school impacts.

Mr. Holstine said he envisioned the Baylands developer donating funds for school programs, similar to the arrangement the City has with Jefferson Union High School District.  CM Barnes recommended that the City take the lead in defining those terms.  CM Richardson and CM Conway expressed support for negotiating school funding with the Baylands developer.  Also CM Conway expressed earmarking monies to reduce water and sewer fees.
At 11:00 a.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 11:07 a.m.

· Tabled Ordinances

City Manager Holstine referred to the schedule at the end of the meeting packet.

· Quarry Hearings

City Manager Holstine said the public hearings on the Quarry development have been scheduled for February 6, 21, and 27, 2006.

· Cable Television Franchise Renewal

City Manager Holstine reported that this task had already been accomplished.

· Marina 

City Manager Holstine said Universal Paragon Corporation is expected to submit an application soon for a hotel/condominium project, and UPC has expressed interest in the Marina as well.  He suggested negotiating with UPC to dedicate property to expand the Marina.  He noted that Marina Services Director Warburton indicated the north side would be the logical place to add more slips.

CM Conway asked how much the City currently pays for electricity at the Marina.  Finance Director Schillinger responded that the City pays approximately $5,000 per month for the piers; he noted the building has a separate meter.  Mr. Schillinger said separate metering would identify high-usage boats, and the City could work with the owners to help them conserve energy.  

Mr. Holstine said the staff will come back with a more detailed cost-benefit analysis.  He added that the staff’s preliminary calculations showed a reasonable payback period.

· 30-unit Condo Project on Bayshore

City Manager Holstine noted that because this project will appear as a ballot referendum, the Council will need to adopt language for the ballot measure and set a date for an election.  He said the staff anticipates holding the election in June.  He added that City Attorney Toppel will be coming to the Council soon with proposed ballot language.

CM Conway drew attention to the second sentence under Item 5 of the staff report, indicating the City Council can repeal the ordinance that approved the development agreement.  Councilmembers discussed the consequences of that decision.

Mr. Holstine said there is currently a lawsuit regarding the project, and the applicant is likely to apply for a building permit once that matter resolved.

· Arts Programming

CM Richardson observed that funding for arts has been increasing steadily, and she recommended developing a plan for the future.  CM Conway suggested that the subcommittee look at options and come back with a recommendation.  Other Councilmembers expressed support for that approach.

City Manager Holstine noted the Council earlier expressed interest in exploring some kind of performing arts center on the Baylands.  CM Barnes emphasized the importance of conducting an economic analysis to confirm the viability of this kind of facility.

Mr. Holstine advised that the Cow Palace board assessing that facility’s future role and function.  He noted there is pressure from neighboring communities to demolish the Cow Palace and use the property for another purpose.

· Bayshore Bikeway Improvements

CM Barnes noted a grant of about $775,000 is being requested to augment maintenance and construct improvements.  He expressed support for the idea of connecting the bikeway along Bayshore Boulevard with the Baylands project and developing a “Bayshore Parkway” concept, similar to the Embarcadero streetscape in San Francisco.

CM Barnes talked about the Bicycle and Pedestrian Advisory Committee’s activities.  Mr. Holstine said City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault has been trying to get funding through a C/CAG grant to construct bike paths along the length of Bayshore Boulevard.

· Utility Rates

City Manager Holstine expressed his opinion that Brisbane has reached a threshold in rates, as evidenced by a drop in consumption.  He said the staff is looking at the rate structure to see if there are other ways of recovering operating costs.  He recommended conducting a study to analyze possible alternative rate structures and impacts.  Mr. Holstine noted the City faces a real dilemma because Open Space and Ecology Committee advocates water conservation, but reductions in usage have cost impacts on other customers.

Mr. Holstine said the Utility Fund has about $400,000 per year for capital projects.  He noted a request for federal grant funds was turned down, so the program will be under-funded.  Mr. Holstine advised that a funding source for the City’s storm drain system needs to be identified.

CM Conway recalled that the City had considered purchasing water from Cal Water a few years ago, and he suggested looking into that possibility.  Mr. Holstine said he believed the previous analysis indicated rates for customers would be about the same, but the facilities would be privately owned.  Finance Director Schillinger added that Cal Water also wanted to undertake several capital projects that would have increased costs to customers in the initial years.

CM Conway recommended looking at various options, including privatization.

CM Richardson cautioned that the City should not put off necessary rate increases.  She recalled that the Council received considerable criticism for delaying increases for so long.

Mayor Bologoff noted the impact on the Public Works Department also needs to be considered.

Mr. Holstine proposed referring this item to City Engineer Breault and the Council’s Water and Sewer Subcommittee.  Councilmembers supported this approach.

CM Conway suggested exploring the viability of a desalination plant.  Mayor Bologoff noted a regional desalination plant might be feasible.  

Mayor Bologoff said residents of South San Francisco pay sewer fees as part of their property tax because their sewer system was financed with property tax revenues.  Councilmembers expressed interest in this alternative.

Councilmembers talked about Brisbane’s representative on the BAWSCA.  CM Richardson volunteered to serve.  She added that she was also interested in regional housing issues.  Mayor Bologoff asked the staff to find out about BAWSCA’s appointment rules.

· City Hall Remodel

City Manager Holstine reported the remodel project has been designed, and the staff has been trying to work with the architect to expedite a subcontractor’s portion of the work.

CM Conway recommended finding out the costs of putting a trailer in the parking lot.  He asked whether the KTSF building is seismically safe.  Mr. Holstine said he would expect major seismic upgrades and extensive remodeling work to convert that building.  He added that KTSF has long-term plans for the site, but no short-term plans, so the site is available on a temporary basis.  

At 11:48 a.m., the workshop was recessed for lunch.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 12:50 p.m.

· Northeast Ridge

Community Development Director Prince noted the development application to expand single-family homes in the bowl area requires a different grading plan near Guadalupe Parkway, necessitating additional geotechnical analysis.  He said the staff is waiting for that information before determining the application is complete.

Mr. Prince reported that LSA will be providing an addendum to the 1997 EIR, and information for that process is being gathered.  He noted the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has no problem with the 11 lots already approved, but a separate take permit is required for the 77 additional units.

· Crocker Park Trail

City Manager Holstine noted the trail master plan has already been approved, and the staff is exploring different funding options.  He observed that the disadvantage of state funds is the need for the City to provide matching funds.  He said the work is likely to be done in phases over a number of years.

CM Barnes commented that installation of sidewalks along certain streets will impact parking.  He noted the City Engineer is working on a plan to develop a network of alleys and walkways for pedestrians.

CM Richardson said she believes grant funds are available for sidewalks made with nontraditional materials, and she encouraged the staff to look into that grant.

· Corporation Yard Improvements

CM Conway noted that Gary Apotheker had approached the City Council a few months ago about alternative uses for the corporation yard.  He urged the staff to keep those in mind when considering improvements.

City Manager Holstine acknowledged that the site is not ideal for a corporation yard, and City Engineer Breault is looking for better sites.

CM Conway suggested the Facilities Subcommittee discuss this topic.

· Labor Negotiations

City Manager Holstine said a meeting with the negotiator has been scheduled for Monday, January 17, beginning at 6:00 p.m.

· Actuarial Study - Council Retirement Health Benefit

Finance Director Schillinger noted the staff will be looking for an actuary soon to conduct a study of Councilmember retirement health benefits and assess the possibility of creating a retirement health savings plan for Councilmembers.

Mr. Schillinger said the savings plan would set money aside while Councilmembers are working to create a fund to pay for health insurance, insurance deductibles, and non-covered healthcare costs when they retire.

CM Richardson urged the staff to move forward with this task without delay.  She spoke in strong support for a retirement savings plan for Councilmembers.

Mr. Schillinger clarified that the retirement savings plan would apply only to current Councilmembers and those serving in the future.

Councilmembers talked about the health insurance benefits available to Councilmembers.

· Citywide Records Retention Study

City Clerk Schroeder provided an update on the City’s ongoing records management program.  She said nearly all City documents have been catalogued and filed in a new system, and that task will be complete in about a month.

Ms. Schroeder advised that she will be bringing a proposed records retention policy to the Council for approval within the next month.  She noted there are over 1,000 boxes of old documents in storage, about half of which can be destroyed once the Council adopts a policy.

Ms. Schroeder discouraged Councilmembers from donating boxes of old records to the City when they retire from Council service.

· Updating City Website

City Manager Holstine noted Website updating is an ongoing activity.  He said the Website now has copies of all meeting agendas and minutes, and enhancements are continuously being added to make the site more accessible to users.

· Video Streaming

City Clerk Schroeder said video streaming would allow people to go on the Website, click on an agenda item, and then watch that particular section of the meeting.  City Manager Holstine commented that this would be an extremely helpful research tool for the staff and citizens.

CM Barnes recommended recording each agenda item as a separate chapter on a CD, if possible.

· Geographic Information Systems (GIS)

City Manager Holstine said the Planning and Public Works Department have been implementing GIS, and Finance Director Schillinger has been looking at various GIS programs and option.  He noted a recommendation will come to the Council soon.

· Emergency Management Planning

City Manager Holstine noted City Engineer Breault is the City’s Assistant Director for Emergency Management Planning.  He said the staff is considering an earthquake preparedness drill with the school district in April to mark the 100th anniversary of the 1906 San Francisco earthquake.

· 5-Year Budget Projections & Mid-Year Budget Review

City Manager Holstine reported that the City’s budget was on track.  Finance Director Schillinger said he would provide five-year projections in March.  He noted the City has experienced a couple good years, but there are major expenditures ahead.

Mr. Holstine said sales tax revenues have been very robust, mostly due to a few companies.  He cautioned that the City should diversify to protect itself from potential impacts if any particular customer experiences a downturn. 

· Design Review for Single-Family Homes

Community Development Director Prince distributed materials from CM Barnes regarding design review for single-family homes.  He noted the City of Brisbane has deliberately avoided design review in the past.  Mr. Prince said that when he worked in Santa Barbara, the Design Review Board frequently disagreed with the Planning Commission, and vice versa.  On the other hand, he cited an example of a remodel project in Ojai that seemed inappropriate for the building footprint, but there was no design review process.  

Mr. Prince noted that in the case of 8 Thomas Road, Mr. Cheung acknowledges that his proposed design is not the best and most sensitive design for the site.  He said the Planning Commission is currently considering a variance application that would limit the height of the house in relationship to the ridgeline in the background.  Mr. Prince added that the staff is conducting exact measurements from public vantage points to determine the ridgeline elevations.

Mr. Prince suggested the Council might want to consider the desirability of a design review process limited to certain areas, such as Brisbane Acres.

Councilmembers discussed the background and status of Mr. Cheung’s project.

CM Barnes observed that criticisms of recent projects tend to relate to the size, scale, and view obstructions of houses, not their architectural style or design.  

CM Waldo expressed his opinion that design review will generate more disputes and multiply staff time and Council time.  He recommended not instituting a design review process for single-family homes in Brisbane.

CM Conway noted there will probably not be many houses built in the Brisbane Acres over the coming years, and he questioned the need for a design review process for such a small number.  

Mayor Bologoff stated his belief that Brisbane does not need design review.  He cautioned against setting precedents in favor of view easements and using a design review process to achieve that end.

CM Barnes drew attention to the last sentence under Item 27 in the staff report, referring to view impairment and ridgeline preservation.  He raised the issue of whether the current zoning ordinance needs to be amended or strengthened to clarify those issues.

· Library

CM Waldo recommended looking at the property on Visitacion as a site for a future library.  City Manager Holstine advised that the property is currently owned by the City’s Low- and Moderate-Income Housing Fund, so the fair market value of the land would have to be reimbursed.

CM Conway commented that the skatepark area might be another good site.

Mayor Bologoff noted the Friends of the Library organization in San Carlos-Belmont lobbied for a successful bond measure to fund their improvements.  He recommended involving the Friends of the Brisbane Library in fundraising.

Mr. Holstine advised that there will be a bond measure with a library funding component on next fall’s ballot.

CM Conway recommended focusing first on selecting a site, and then developing a cost estimate.  He suggested that the Facilities Subcommittee look at potential locations.

Mr. Holstine noted there have been discussions about a mixed-use project on the vacant lot next to the Brisbane Shopping Village.

CM Richardson spoke in favor of finding a central location for the new library.  

Mayor Bologoff expressed his opinion that the current location is ideal.  He suggested using the existing building and converting the park area behind the Community Center into library space.  CM Waldo questioned whether that configuration would provide enough space.

· 2006/07 Budget
City Manager Holstine welcomed input from Councilmembers regarding next year’s budget.  He said staff is anticipating keeping programs and expenditures about the same, with some minor changes in staffing and operations.

Finance Director Schillinger reported that the staff has considered the possibility of a two-year budget but concluded a two-year format would not save time because of the need for regular updates anyway.

CM Richardson reported that a citizen had expressed concerns about the Jericho Project, an organization of ex-convicts that leases space behind the post office.  Mr. Holstine said he would look into the situation.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the workshop was adjourned at 2:15 p.m.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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